
  

 

 
  
 

Acton-Boxborough  
Joint/Regional/Acton Public School 

Committee Meetings 
 

June 3, 2010 
  

6:30 pm  
at the 

R.J. Grey Junior High Library 

  



ACTON-BOXBOROUGH REGIONAL SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING 
 

Library                                               June 3, 2010 
R.J. Grey Junior High School                      6:30 pm Joint Executive Session 
               7:30 pm Joint Open Meeting 
                        Followed by AB Regional Meeting 
                           

 
AGENDA with Addendum 

 
I. APS/AB JOINT MEETING – CALL TO ORDER (6:30) 
 
II. JOINT EXECUTIVE SESSION – CALL TO ORDER (6:35) 
 

APS/AB JOINT OPEN MEETING resumes (7:30) 
 
III. CHAIRPERSON’S INTRODUCTION 
 
IV. SUPERINTENDENT’S EVALUATION 
 
V. STATEMENT OF WARRANT and APPROVAL OF JOINT and AB MINUTES OF May 3 and 

May 6, 2010  (addendum for May 6th,  appendix B.2.) 
 
VI. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
 
VII. UNFINISHED BUSINESS  

1.   Green Communities Program Update – JD Head 
2.   Benefits Manual Revisions – Maria Neyland and Xuan Kong 

a.  Summary of Recommended Changes  
b.  DRAFT Administrative Benefits Manual Revision - VOTE  
c.   DRAFT Salaried Employees’ Benefits Manual Revision – VOTE 

3.   FY’10 Budget Update (oral) – Steve Mills 
4. FY’11 Budget Update (oral) – Steve Mills 
5. AB Sped PAC Goals Update - Nancy Sherburne (addendum) (http://www.abspedpac.org) 

a. PAC Spring 2010 Presentation Slides 
 b. Autism Focus Group Parent Priorities 
 c. Guidance for Special Education Parent Advisory Councils - DESE  

 
VIII. NEW BUSINESS  

1. Recommendation to Change FY’11 Health Insurance for Non-Union Personnel – VOTE - 
Steve Mills 

a. Memo to School Committee 
b. Memo sent to Non-Union Employees, 5/28/10 
c. Health Insurance Projected Rates Effective July 1, 2010 

2. Consider Convening Subcommittee for Policy Revisions: 
a. Field Trips – Xuan Kong 
b. Officer Elections – Brigid Bieber and John Petersen 

i.  Annual Organizational Meeting (File: BDA) 
      ii. School Committee Officers (File:  BDB) 

c. Exchange Students – Steve Mills 
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IX. ISSUES OF THE COMMITTEE 
 1.  Inclusion of Secretary on the School Committee Group Email List – Xuan Kong 

2.  School Committee Summer Workshop – Sharon McManus  and John Petersen 
  a. Date 
  b. Agenda 
  c. Facilitator 
3.  New Class Size Subcommittee – Terry Lindgren (addendum) 

 4.   Citizens’ Correspondence to the School Committees  
 

APS is suspended – AB OPEN MEETING begins 
 

X. SUPERINTENDENT’S  INTRODUCTION 
1.   Election of AB School Committee Officers, 2010-2011 

 -Chairperson 
 -Vice Chairperson 
 -Secretary 

 
XI. STATEMENT OF WARRANT 
 
XII. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

1. Boxborough Report:  Town Meeting and Election Results – Maria Neyland 
2. Health Insurance Trust Report – John Petersen –no report, next meeting is 6/23 at 8a.m. 
3. Recommendation to Increase Student Athletic Fees – VOTE – Steve Mills 

a. Memo from Steve Desy, 3/2/10 
 

XIII.  NEW BUSINESS  
1.  Recommendation to Waive 2010-2011 ABRHS Tuition for Exchange Student from 

Czech Republic living with Boxborough family – VOTE – Steve Mills 
  a. CIEE USA High School Enrollment Form (addendum) 
  b. www.CIEE.org
2.   Recommendation to Approve Changes to the ABRHS Handbook – VOTE – Steve Mills 
3.  Recommendation to Accept Donation from Shenitech, LLC for the National Science 

Olympiad Trip – VOTE – Steve Mills 
4.  Recommendation to Approve ABRHS International Trip to Greece – VOTE -Steve 

Mills (addendum) 
  

XIV. ISSUES FOR THE COMMITTEE 
 
XV. FOR YOUR INFORMATION    

1.  ABRHS Information 
a. Discipline Report – May 2010  
b.   Gifts from: ATIR Natural Nail Care (Community Service Day t-shirts), Paul and 

Kathryn McKean (Science Team), Robert and Catherine Cadogan (Science Team), 
William Ames and Paulina Knibbe (Science Team) and Penny Arcade (Science 
Team). Gift from Graham & Harsip P.C.(Community Service Day) 
(addendum) 

2.   RJGJHS Information 
a. Discipline Report – May 2010 (addendum) 

 3. FY’10 Monthly ABRSD Financial Reports  
  a.    Object Summary 
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  b.    SPED Financial  
  c.     ABRHS 
  d.     RJGJHS 

 4.   ABRSD ELL Student Population – May 2010  
 5.    Student Enrollment, May 2010 

6. June 28 and 29th Annual Summer Leadership Institute Agenda (addendum) 
7.   Open House Dates 2010-2011 
8.   Art Awards  
9.   Pupil Services:   

a. Legal Trends 
 b. Educational Values and Needs Survey Results Presentation held June 1st  
10.  ABSAF 2010-2011 Funding Letter (to be included in next SC  meeting packet) 
 

XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION (if needed) 
 
XVII. NEXT MEETINGS: 

June 17  – Acton Public School Committee at 7:30 PM in Jr High Library 
August X              – AB Regional School Committee, 6:30 p.m. followed by Joint 

meeting, followed by Acton School Committee meeting, JH Library
  

  
XVIII. ADJOURNMENT  
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JOINT 
ACTON/ACTON-BOXBOROUGH REGIONAL SCHOOL COMMITTEE 

DRAFT MINUTES (approved by APSC 5/20/10) 
 

Conference Room                      May 3, 2010 
R.J. Grey Junior High School                 7:30 pm 
 
 
Members present:  Brigid Bieber, Mike Coppolino, Xuan Kong, Terry Lindgren, 

Sharon Smith McManus, Maria Neyland, John Petersen, Bruce 
Sabot 

Members absent: Jonathan Chinitz 
Others: Marie Altieri, Peter Ebb, Steve Mills, Beth Petr 
 
The meeting was called to order at 7:35 by Sharon Smith McManus and Xuan Kong 
respective Committee Chairs. 
 
At 7:38 pm, the Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee was polled and voted 
unanimously to go into Executive Session (Joint School Committee) according to 
Chapter 39 Section 23A Paragraph 3, “To discuss strategy with respect to collective 
bargaining if an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position 
of the governmental body.” 
 
At 7:38 pm, the Acton Public School Committee was polled and voted unanimously to 
go into Executive Session (Joint School Committee) according to Chapter 39 Section 23A 
Paragraph 3, “To discuss strategy with respect to bargaining if an open meeting may 
have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the governmental body.” 
 
At 10:06 the joint meeting resumed. 
 
The Acton Public School Committee Meeting adjourned at 10:06 pm. 
The Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee Meeting adjourned at 10:07 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Beth Petr 
Secretary 
 
 
 
 
 



JOINT ACTON/ACTON-BOXBOROUGH REGIONAL SCHOOL COMMITTEE  
MEETING MINUTES (approved 6/3/10) 

 
Library                                      May 6, 2010 
R.J. Grey Junior High School                6:30 pm Joint Executive Session 
                      7:30 pm Joint Open Meeting 
                        Followed by AB Regional Meeting 
                            Followed by APS Meeting 
 
Members Present: Brigid Bieber, Mike Coppolino, Xuan Kong, Terry Lindgren, Sharon Smith 

McManus, Maria Neyland, John Petersen, Bruce Sabot  
Absent: Jonathan Chinitz 
Others: Marie Altieri, Liza Huber, Steve Mills, Beth Petr, Tess Summers 
 

 
The Joint School Committee Meeting was called to order at 6:35 pm. by Sharon McManus and Xuan 
Kong, respective chairs.  
 
JOINT EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
At 6:35 p.m., the Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee was polled and voted unanimously to 
go into Executive Session (Joint School Committee) according to Chapter 39 Section 23A Paragraph 3, 
“To discuss strategy with respect to collective bargaining or litigation if an open meeting may have a 
detrimental effect on the bargaining or litigating position of the governmental body, and to investigate 
charges of criminal misconduct or to discuss the filing of criminal complaints.” 
 
At 6:35 p.m., the Acton Public School Committee was polled and voted unanimously to go into 
Executive Session (Joint School Committee) according to Chapter 39 Section 23A Paragraph 3, “To 
discuss strategy with respect to collective bargaining or litigation if an open meeting may have a 
detrimental effect on the bargaining or litigating position of the governmental body, and to investigate 
charges of criminal misconduct or to discuss the filing of criminal complaints.” 
 
At 7:30 p.m., the Committees were polled and voted to go out of Joint Executive Session.  

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
JOINT SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING 
 
The open meeting was called to order at 7:40 p.m.. 
 
CHAIRPERSON’S INTRODUCTION

• Sharon McManus thanked the ABRHS School Committee reps for volunteering to serve this 
year:  Henry Neale, Ellery Pruett, Akash Shah, Devrie Stellar, Lily Wang and Betty Yang. 

• Cyr Marrion and a group of AB students presented a $90,000 check from the Acton 
Boxborough Student Activities Fund (ABSAF) to the School Committees.  
It was moved, seconded and unanimously  
 VOTED -  to accept ABSAF’s very generous donation with much gratitude.  
Sharon and Steve Mills thanked ABSAF for their ongoing support of our schools and 
particularly for the new corporate sponsorship program started this year.  
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• Sharon thanked all of the many teachers and parents in attendance. She read a statement 
regarding collective bargaining efforts with the Acton Education Association (AEA) 
(Appendix A).  

 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
The Joint and AB minutes of March 25, 2010 were unanimously approved by the Acton-Boxborough 
Regional School Committee. The Joint and APS minutes of March 25, 2010 were unanimously 
approved by the Acton Public School Committee. 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
AEA President Marc Lewis and a large group of teachers came to the front of the room and Marc read a 
statement about the School Committee being respectful of the teaching staff. (Appendix B). Sharon 
McManus thanked Marc for his remarks and everyone for attending the meeting. Xuan Kong apologized 
to teacher Catherine Suess for words used at a previous APS meeting. (Appendix C) He thanked Amy 
Hedison for her email to the Committee. (see packet) 
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS  
1. Green Community Designation 

Kate Crosby presented an update on the proposed Fuel Efficient Vehicle Policy and Draft 20% 
Reduction Plan.  
 
Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee: 
It was moved, seconded, and unanimously 
VOTED: to approve the Criteria 3 Energy Baseline and 20% Reduction Plan. 
 
Acton Public School Committee: 
It was moved, seconded, and unanimously  
VOTED: to approve the Criteria 3 Energy Baseline and 20% Reduction Plan. 
 
 Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee: 
It was moved, seconded, and unanimously 
VOTED: to approve the new School Committee Policy on Fuel Efficient Vehicles (FILE: D 
Fiscal Management) 
 
Acton Public School Committee: 
It was moved, seconded, and unanimously  
VOTED: to approve the new School Committee Policy on Fuel Efficient Vehicles (FILE: D 
Fiscal Management). 
 
It was agreed that although this appeared as a First Reading, it had been presented and discussed at 
the previous meeting. Due to the May 14 deadline, the policy subcommittee recommended and the 
School Committee agreed to vote on the new policy.  

 
2.   New Anti-Bullying Policy and Procedures  

Steve Mills accepted the recommendation of the 25-person Anti-Bullying Task Force and asked the 
School Committee to direct the Policy Subcommittee to develop a new policy based on the proposal 
submitted by the task force. This will address state legislation that was passed on Monday, May 3. 
Liza Huber will post all of the task force materials on the school website. The Committee agreed to 
give the draft policy (Bullying Prevention and Intervention Policy – File: JICFB) to the 
Subcommittee. 
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3.   SMART Goals update 
 Steve Mills commented on each of the six goals. Goals will include more metrics next year. 
   

 
Goal 1: Embracing our Changing Demographics 
Although great work has been done on the bullying issues, student stress levels are still very 
much a concern. Another question is how the district is functioning for students/families who 
have moved here within the last five years. 
Goal 2: The District’s Financial Plan 
The current year’s budget was reduced $494,000 to avoid a special Town Meeting last fall. It 
was a tremendous accomplishment to have both school committees and Finance Committees of 
each town approve next year’s school budgets without laying off people.  
Goal 3: Enhancing Curriculum, Instruction, and Assessment 
This is year 2 of the curriculum cycle for Visual Arts and the K-12 committee has completed 
their work. The High School is on target with all the deadlines for the NEASC standard reports. 
All K-8 faculty have completed the ELL course. 
Goal 4: Supporting Students within a Positive Culture and Climate 
School Improvement Plans will have at least two goals (one must be academic) and then the 
districts will align their plans with the schools’ plans. 
Goal 5: Supporting Faculty and Staff 
Don Aicardi was hired as our new Finance Director. Damian Sugrue is the new Conant 
Principal. Ethics training has been done by all staff. Central Office restructuring continues. HR, 
Finance and IT staff are working to consolidate technology that can work together. 
Goal 6: Facility Needs and Capital Projects 
Significant savings has been realized this year due to the solar projects and other efforts.  
 
Dr. Mills described the goals as a work in progress. The Committee was very positive about the 
update. They appreciated: 

o the comprehensiveness and specificity of the document  
o the alignment of district goals with school goals  
o the emphasis on measurable goals 
o that each school must have an academic goal  
o that Dr. Mills has set clear priorities 

Xuan Kong asked if when goals are set, the resources required could be included. He asked that 
multi-year goals be considered as well so that proper resources can be allocated for the long 
term.  
 

4.   Superintendent’s Evaluation  
Dr. Mills’ evaluation will be done next month. Committee members are asked to return the online 
document to Sharon and Xuan by May 13th so it can be consolidated by May 20th. The public was 
asked to send their input to Sharon at smcmanus@mail.ab.mec.edu or Xuan at 
xkong@mail.ab.mec.edu.  

 
5.   FY’10 Budget Update 

Dr. Mills said that the districts are in good shape heading into the end of the school year. Due to JD 
Head’s leadership, utilities are $150,000 ahead of budget. It is roughly expected that $120,000 will 
be returned to E&D from the region and a similar amount will be turned back from the local. 
 

6. FY’11 Budget Update 
Dr. Mills was grateful that we could restore the level 5 cuts. It looks like the state budget will be 
signed with a 4% cut in local aid for next year. Budgets assumed a 5% cut. 
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7. District Attorney’s Response to Open Meeting Law Complaint, 4/13/10  

a. Letter from D. Calandrella, C. Kadlec, A. Nitschelm, 5/4/10  
 
Sharon read a statement from the Committee chairs (Appendix D). 
Mike Coppolino said that the Committee did something wrong and asked if it was the Committee’s 
intent to change anything they do. The way the DA expressed the findings they referred to the two 
Subcommittees as if they were the same, but different people were on it. This should be clarified. 
Bruce Sabot stated that clearly there are problems with the Open Meeting Law. 
Terry Lindgren said that the Committee did violate the Open Meeting Law and shouldn’t do it again. 
Everything was brought to the public after that Executive Session meeting. He acknowledged that the 
changes effective July 1 are going to make interpretation even more complicated. 
 
Sharon McManus read a statement from Jonathan Chinitz, who was absent. (Appendix E) 
John Petersen said that he is all for transparency, but the Open Meeting Law is a flawed attempt to 
accomplish those goals for people who are trying to decide some complicated issues. “I am not perfect.”, 
John said. He stated that process input is most useful at the beginning of the process, and asked the 
Committee to reject all four requests in the letter from Allen Nitschelm, Dick Calendrella and Charlie 
Kadlec dated 5/4/10. 
Maria Neyland agreed with John.  
Brigid Bieber said that the administrative benefits discussion was done in good faith and that the final 
manual made strides. She agreed with John, that the Committee should learn from this, do the best they 
can to comply with all of the regulations and move forward. 
Xuan Kong said that School Committee members are not just a bunch of volunteers. They are held up to 
much higher standards. He agrees with what John said, but we owe it to the public to obey the laws. The 
public interest was served and we should move on. 
 
Allen Nitschelm spoke from the public. He felt the process was changed during executive session so the 
public could not get involved in the beginning. He asked if there will be a period for public comment for 
the teachers’ contract. Sharon said that negotiations are not a public process, but that anyone is welcome 
to share their opinions at any time with the School Committee. 
 
Charlie Kadlec spoke from the public. He said that the DA does not have the power to require much 
more than minutes. The DA found eight specific violations of the Open Meeting Law and this should be 
taken very seriously.  

 
NEW BUSINESS  
1.   Recommendation to Approve FY’11 TEC Bid  
Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee: 
It was moved, seconded, and unanimously 
VOTED: to approve the FY’11 TEC bid as presented. 
 
Acton Public School Committee: 
It was moved, seconded, and unanimously 
VOTED: to approve the FY’11 TEC bid as presented. 
There are 58 participants in this cooperative program, helping to keep costs as low as possible. 
  
ISSUES OF THE COMMITTEE 
Terry Lindgren offered to lead a subcommittee that would consider what might be done to help reduce 
class size. He will present a draft charter at the June 3 Joint School Committee meeting for the 
Committees to make a decision on. 
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At 9:45 p.m., the Acton Public School Committee meeting was suspended and the Acton-
Boxborough Regional School Committee OPEN MEETING began. 
 
 
ACTON-BOXBOROUGH REGIONAL SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING  
 
STATEMENT OF WARRANT 
Warrant #10-021 dated 4/8/10 in the amount of $1,632,257.16, Warrant #10-022 dated 4/22/10 in the 
amount of $1,681,131.45 and warrant #10-023 dated 5/6/10 in the amount of $1,754,757.42 were signed 
by the chairperson and circulated to the rest of the Committee for signatures.  
 
 UNFINISHED BUSINESS  

1. Boxborough BLF Report – Maria Neyland 
• Town Meeting is May 10. Elections are May 17. 

2. Health Insurance Trust Report – John Petersen 
Next meeting is June 23 at 8AM, The reinsurance proposal will be selected. 

3. Recommendation to Approve Revised 2010-2011 School Calendar 
It was moved, seconded and unanimously  
VOTED: to approve the Revised 2010-2011 School Calendar 

The RJGJHS early dismissal days moved from December 2nd and 9th to 16th and 21st. 
The ABRHS’s early dismissal day moved from March 24th to 17th. 

  
NEW BUSINESS  

1.  Recommendation to Approve ABRHS Trip to National Speech Competition in Omaha, NE, 
May 27 - 30, 2010 –   VOTE  

2.   Recommendation to Approve ABRHS International Trip to St. Germaine en Laye, France,  
February 19 – March 5, 2011 –   VOTE 

3.  Recommendation to Approve RJGJHS Trip to Canobie Lake Park in Salem, NH, June 16, 
2010 –   VOTE  

4.  Recommendation to Accept Donation from Mercury Computer Systems for the National 
Science Olympiad Trip - VOTE  

5.  Recommendation to Accept Donation from the ABRPTSO in support of Enrichment 
Programs - VOTE 

6.  Recommendation to Accept Donation from Community Education - VOTE  
It was moved, seconded, and unanimously 

VOTED: to approve these trips as recommended and accept these donations with 
gratitude. 

John Petersen brought up an issue about students needing to raise funds quickly when a 
competition is won, in order for them to travel to the next stage. He would like to see a way 
for the schools to fund these trips if they win. Dr. Mills agreed that this is a valuable 
suggestion and asked the Committee to consider it at a future meeting. 

7.   Recommendation to Approve Admission of Boxborough Staff Child to R.J. Grey Junior 
High School 

 It was moved, seconded and unanimously 
VOTED: that the Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee agrees to enroll one 
student who is a non-resident child of a Boxborough Public Schools Teacher to the R.J. 
Grey 7Th grade beginning in the 2010-2011 school year. 

 Further information is included in sections 5.5.1 – 5.5.6 of the Boxborough Teacher’s 
Contract, included in the School Committee packet. 
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FOR YOUR INFORMATION   

1. ABRHS Information 
b.   Online Learning for High School Students 

The Committee asked that this topic be discussed more fully in the Fall.  
 

      i.  Dr. Mills acknowledged the large number of donations recently to High School 
events/programs including those from: Twin Seafood (Community Service), Ray 
and Caroline Tripp (National Science Olympiad), William Shaw (National Science 
Olympiad), Peter and Patricia Babcock (Community Service Program), Adam Maio 
and Lining Wu (Academic Decathlon), Heart of Stone in Sandwich (AB Fine and/or 
Performing Arts Programs) French in Acton (Academic Decathlon Team), Concord 
Primary Care (National Science Olympiad), Billy and Lisa Soo (National Science 
Olympiad), and Xiuai Wang (National Science Olympiad)  

 
At 10:11 p.m., the Acton Public School Committee resumed, the Acton-Boxborough Regional 
School Committee was suspended, and the Acton Public School Committee OPEN MEETING   
continued. 
 

 
ACTON PUBLIC SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING 
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS  
1. Conant Principal Search Update 

Dr. Mills announced that Mr. Damian Sugrue has accepted the principal position at Conant, 
effective July 1. The Search Committee was thanked for doing a great job.  

 
NEW BUSINESS 
1. Response to Parent Email regarding 3/25/10 School Committee meeting 

Xuan Kong expressed his gratitude to the staff and parents who share their opinions with the School 
Committee. He emphasized his intent, as well as that of the entire School Committee, “to treat our 
teachers, staff, parents, and community members with courtesy and utmost respect.” 

 
STATEMENT OF WARRANTS 
Warrant #201020 dated 4/6/10 in the amount of $73,461.14, warrant #201021 dated 4/20/10 in the 
amount of $110,569.57 and warrant #201022 dated 5/4/10 in the amount of $197,631.15 were signed by 
the Chair and circulated to the Committee for approval.  

 
NEXT MEETINGS: 
May 10 – Boxborough Town Meeting begins 
May 20 – Acton Public at 7:30 PM at Conant School 
June 3 – Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee at 7:30 PM in the RJGJHS Library. 
 
At 10:14 p.m., the Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee meeting resumed and the Joint 
School Committee meeting continued.  
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
At 10:15 p.m., the Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee was polled and voted unanimously 
to go into Executive Session (Joint School Committee) according to Chapter 39 Section 23A Paragraph 
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3, “To discuss strategy with respect to collective bargaining if an open meeting may have a detrimental 
effect on the bargaining position of the governmental body.” 
 
At 10:15 p.m., the Acton Public School Committee was polled and voted unanimously to go into 
Executive Session (Joint School Committee) according to Chapter 39 Section 23A Paragraph 3, “To 
discuss strategy with respect to collective bargaining if an open meeting may have a detrimental effect 
on the bargaining position of the governmental body.” 
 
At 11:18 p.m., the Committees were polled and voted to go out of Joint Executive Session. 

 
The meeting was adjourned at 11:19 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Beth Petr 
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Appendix A. 
 
Statement read by Sharon McManus at May 6, 2010 School Committee meeting: 
 
I would like to acknowledge that we have many teachers and parents present here tonight.  
Thank you for coming.  We welcome your presence and your participation in this meeting. 
  
We encourage all members of the AB community to remember that each and every employee of 
these school districts contributes their time and energy to shape these districts into excellent 
learning communities.  The citizens of Acton and Boxborough are very proud of their schools 
and we have, in great part, the teachers, the administrators and the staff of the schools to 
thank.    We are extremely fortunate to have such a professional and dedicated group of 
educators who, on a daily basis, contribute so much to our children.  We on the school 
committee would like to thank these professionals for their daily contributions to our children 
and to our communities. 
  
Committee members understand that our teachers are critically important to our schools.  The 
people around this table are among the strongest advocates for our schools and for our 
teachers.  We know that we have excellent teachers who consistently give above and beyond 
what's required of them. 
  
Maintaining a cost structure for our schools that is sustainable is also critically important.  We 
are hopeful that we will reach an agreement, in very difficult times, that appropriately and fairly 
balances the interests of our teachers with the needs of our students and the concerns of our 
taxpayers.  The School Committees are committed to continuing the negotiating process at the 
bargaining table. 
  
We look forward to reaching an agreement and to maintaining the strong, positive relationship 
with the AEA that has been established over many years of working together to provide the best 
education possible to the students of the districts.  
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Appendix B. 
 

Remarks Prepared for the Joint School Committee Meeting 
Acton Public Schools/Acton-Boxborough Regional School District 

Marc Lewis 
May 6, 2010 

 
My name is Marc Lewis. I teach 7th graders here at the junior high school, and I am 
joined tonight by many of the dedicated women and men who work in each of our 
schools and educate the young people of Acton and Boxborough. 
 
As you know, we all don’t generally attend school committee meetings. We are not in 
the habit of watching them on television or viewing them on line. While you’re here, 
we’re at home correcting papers, preparing lesson plans, corresponding with students and 
parents, assessing work, and readying ourselves to be our very best for our students the 
next day. 
 
But during this past year, we’ve come to realize that we need to be paying a bit more 
attention, and we’ve come to regret having too often remained silent. 
 
We are heartened to read the letter to the School Committee in your packet from a 
community member who wrote to share her response to the way one of our colleagues 
and friends, Catherine Suess, was treated when she rose recently to address the 
committee. There were several aspects of that event that were troubling, but I’d like to 
comment on an element of the exchange that was not referenced in the letter sent to you. 
In his response to her remarks, a School Committee member compared his relationship to 
us, the educators who serve this community, to that of an elementary school teacher and 
her relationship with her fourth graders. The relationship between a school committee 
and a district’s professional educators is not that of teacher and student. This is not the 
first time we’ve heard such a comparison. It was disrespectful and it’s not OK. And I 
wish one of us had spoken up then. 
 
We should not have sat silently when the district’s Director of Technology was publicly 
berated because he did not alter his professional judgment about computer acquisitions 
simply because a School Committee member told him he should. It was disrespectful 
and it’s not OK. And one of us should have spoken up then. 
 
We should not have sat silently when two professional educators who spent months 
chairing an effort to write the high school’s mission statement appeared before you. 
They were scolded publicly, chastised for not getting the finished document to you 
earlier, when: (1) it was not their place to do so, and (2) the document had been shared 
with the central office weeks earlier. It was disrespectful and it’s not OK. And one of us 
should have spoken up then. 
 
That disrespect continued when three of your members completely disregarded and 
devalued the work of the high school faculty members who crafted that mission statement 
– and the entire faculty, which had voted overwhelmingly to endorse it – by refusing to 
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support that new mission statement. A third of this School Committee went on record not 
supporting our high school’s mission statement -- because their input had not been 
sought, or, as was explained that night, on the principle that those School Committee 
members would never vote on something that was being shared with them for the first 
time at a meeting – a principle that was abandoned rather easily just hours later when 
they voted in support of a new business item, proposed, ironically enough, by one of the 
original three who, in principle, refused to support something that was newly-introduced. 
It was disrespectful, it was hypocritical, and it’s not OK. And one of us should have 
spoken up then. 
 
More recently, when the high school principal appeared before you to share her support 
for the work of a task force that recommended the opening day of school be for 9th grade 
students only, one of the first questions asked by a School Committee member was, 
“What are all the teachers who don’t teach 9th graders going to do that day?” As if there 
were not many valuable ways that educators could spend those hours. As if the 
professional educators who make this high school a nationally recognized Blue Ribbon 
School could not make productive and meaningful use of their time at the start of another 
challenging year. As if the high school faculty lacked the necessary professional 
judgment and their principal had no ability to effectively manage. It was disrespectful 
and it’s not OK. And one of us should have spoken up then. 
 
We are very much aware that the tone and messages I describe do not characterize each 
member of this committee, and that, in fact, some School Committee members have 
stood up in opposition to the very situations I mentioned. We are grateful for that, 
respect and admire your volunteer service, and want you to know that we very much 
appreciate that support. Unfortunately, though, there seems to have developed a working 
majority here that has set the tone for the past year, a tone that does not demonstrate a 
respect for, or support of, the women and men who work in our schools. 
 
We do important work…and we do it well. We wish these proceedings did not divert our 
attention from that work. We wish we didn’t need to deliver this message. But simply 
hoping things would change has not been a successful strategy, and we couldn’t wait any 
longer. 
 
So here we are tonight, finally, to speak up and speak out. We teach our students to stand 
up for themselves when they are being treated poorly. We encourage them to speak up 
for others who are being wronged, to be upstanders rather than bystanders. We’re here 
tonight, because we can be bystanders no longer. It is time for us to stand up for 
ourselves, our colleagues, our profession, and anyone else who is being similarly 
mistreated. It’s time for us, simply, to be positive role models and practice what we 
teach. We regret, only, that we didn’t do it sooner. 
 
Thank you. 
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Appendix C. 
 
Statement read by Xuan Kong during May 6, 2010 School Committee meeting: 
 
 
 
During Acton Public School Committee meeting on March 25th, 2010, Mrs. Catherine Suess 
spoke to School Committee as a member of public.  Mrs. Suess is a parent of children in our 
school system and a teacher at McCarthy-Towne. 
 
  
 
During my dialog with Mrs. Suess, I had inappropriately raised my voice to emphasize my 
disagreement with her views on a specific issue.  Tonight, I would like to sincerely apologize to 
Mrs. Suess in public for that unprofessional behavior. 
 
  
 
I also would like to acknowledge Mrs. Hedison for writing to School Committee on this matter. 
 It has always been my intention as well as the whole school committee’s to treat our teacher, 
staff, parent, and community members with courtesy and utmost respect. I failed to live up to 
that standard that night.  For that I apologize again. 
 
  
 
Thank you. 
 
 
 
Xuan 
 
Xuan Kong, PhD 
Chair, Acton Public School Committee [2009-2010] 
XuanKongSC@gmail.com
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Appendix D. 
 
Statement read by Sharon McManus at May 6, 2010 School Committee meeting: 
 
 
We have reviewed the letter from the District Attorney's office, which addresses five separate 
claims that the Open Meeting Law was violated almost a year ago. The DA's office found that 
four of those allegations are entirely without merit. 
  
 
With respect to the fifth, the DA's office found that there had been improper meetings in 
executive session to discuss possible reductions in the benefits provided to certain school 
administrators. However, the District Attorney's office concluded that no further remedial 
action is necessary since the issues discussed by the Subcommittee were fully and openly 
discussed by the APS and ABRSD School Committees in open session, and because all related 
executive meeting minutes were properly released for public inspection. 
  
 
Members of the APS and ABRSD School Committees take their responsibilities very seriously 
to protect the public’s interest and recognize the rights of the taxpayers to understand how their 
elected officials are making policy decisions.  Despite of the findings of the DA’s office 
regarding these executive sessions, we believe that the Administrator Benefit Manual was 
properly and robustly debated in public last year. As such, we see no reason to do anything 
more at this point than return to the business of dealing with the important policy issues which 
face the school districts today. 
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Appendix E. 
 
Statement read by Sharon McManus for Jonathan Chinitz at May 6, 2010 School Committee 
meeting: 
 
 
Fellow Members: 
 
Let me say from the outset that I disagree with the findings of the AG, as I will explain shortly. Given 
that the AG’s findings and response are ones that require no further action I would not bother debating 
the matter further. However since the matter is on the agenda I thought I would put in my two cents. 
 
It is always hard to derive intent from events that occurred months in the past, especially if the only 
record is a written summary of a very lengthy debate. At the March 5th, 2009 meeting, the 
subcommittee presented their recommended changes to the entire committee.  The committee decided to 
create a new expanded subcommittee which would include representatives of the various administrator 
groups. The inclusion of the administrators, I believe, was intended to seek their feedback on this matter 
and to craft a change to the benefits that was acceptable to all parties. While some committee members 
did not want to call this negotiations, even if it was just getting administrators feedback -- it was 
negotiations, and as such would have qualified for executive session. 
 
Given the AG’s findings I believe where the committee erred (and in turn violated the OML) was that at 
this point in the March meeting we did not amend the charter of the sub-committee through a formal 
vote. Given that we did not take a formal vote I have to believe that the AG assumed that the *new* 
sub-committee was a continuation of the *old* one. She even says so (“During the open session [of 
3/5/2009], the Regional Committee decided that the Subcommittee should continue to discuss 
appropriate changes…”). While the committee did not take a vote on a new charter/charge I believe their 
intentions were clear. I know that certain members disagree with the notion that we were (implicitly) 
tasked with negotiating a new benefits manual. Had we brought this matter to a vote during the meeting 
of March 5, 2009 this matter would have been decided and there would be no violation of the OML as a 
result. I believe that a majority of the committee would have tasked us to negotiate the changes to the 
administrator benefits. 
 
 Did we violate the OML? Technically speaking we did. Was the intent of the committee on March 5, 
2009 to establish a new sub-committee with the charge of seeking administrators feedback on changes to 
their benefits? Absolutely. We also discussed the administrator's benefits manual and all proposed 
changes at several open meetings between December and June.  We had public input at several of those 
meetings. The D.A. states that the public has been served by the lengthy discussion and public input on 
June 18th and that no further action needs to take place.  
 
 In the end I believe the subcommittee did the right thing and for that I make no apologies. I think we 
should put this matter to rest, accept the findings of the AG, and move on to more important business. 
 
  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Jonathan Chinitz 
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INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM 

TO:  ALL NON-UNION EMPLOYEES 

FROM:  DR. STEPHEN MILLS 

SUBJECT: FY’11 HEALTH INSURANCE CHANGE FOR NON-UNION EMPLOYEES 

DATE:  5/28/2010 

CC:  SUSAN HORN, LIZA HUBER, TESS SUMMERS, MARIE ALTIERI 

As I’m sure you are aware, due to the global and national recession, employers in both the public 
and private sectors have been asking their employees to take on more responsibility for health 
insurance premiums. The health care crisis in America seems to continue without any end in 
sight. This is particularly true in the area of costs for health care. Health insurance is one of the 
most important benefits that companies offer their employees. As we all agree, excellent health 
care coverage is a necessity, not a luxury. The health insurance premiums for all of our APS and 
ABRSD employees have risen so dramatically in the past five years that they are a real budget 
buster in the overall school budgets.  
 
Last year, I approved a plan to voluntarily move myself and the 28 other administrators from an 
85/15% contribution rate to a 75/25% split. As I continue to grapple with the financial realities of 
the two school districts, it has become necessary for me to make a similar recommendation to the 
School Committees for all non-union employees.  
 
At the June 3 School Committee meeting, I will recommend a change in the percentage of health 
insurance paid by non-union employees from the current 15% to 25%. I will also propose that a 
one time payment of $1,700 be made to each non-union employee who participates in family 
coverage, and a one time payment of $700 be made to each non-union employee who participates 
in individual coverage.  
 
If the recommendation is approved at the June 3 meeting, a special open enrollment period will 
be held only on June 7 and 8 for employees who wish to change health insurance plans for the 
2010-2011 school year.  
 
I fully understand that this is a difficult financial obligation to take on. You are a very valued 
employee of the district and in no way does this represent any lack of confidence on my part on 
your performance. As we move ahead, I will be discussing with the School Committees 
opportunities for cost of living allowances in the future years.  
 
Please watch for a health insurance announcement on the June 4 NEWS Conference. 
 
Thank you for your patience and understanding. 

 

 



 

TO:  Acton Public and Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee 
FROM: Xuan Kong 
DATE:  5/21/10 
RE:  Proposal to Revise School Committee’s Field Trip Policy 
 
 
 
Our current School Committee policy requires School Committee approval of out-of 
state, overnight, and international trips.  However, other school districts only require 
School Committee approval of international trips.   
 
An excerpt of Lexington’s policy is shown below. 
 
Authorization: 
1. Day Trips 
    The building principal is vested with the authority to approve day trips. 
 
2. Long-distance and Overnight Trips 

 The Superintendent of Schools is vested with the authority to approve long distance       
and overnight trips. 

 
3. International Trips 

The Lexington School Committee is vested with the authority to approve all trips 
beyond the borders of the continental United States.  

See http://lps.lexingtonma.org/about/FIELDTRIP.pdf
 
 
Additionally, Cambridge school policy does not require School Committee approval of 
school-sponsored field trip of any kind. 
http://www.cpsd.us/web/PubInfo/FieldTripPolicySY0304091503.pdf
 
 
Given the burden of the current field trip application/approval process on all parties 
involved, I would like to request that APS/ABRSD SC  change its policy to only require 
international trips be approved or give the Superintendent the authority to approve all 
school sponsored field trips. 

http://lps.lexingtonma.org/about/FIELDTRIP.pdf
http://www.cpsd.us/web/PubInfo/FieldTripPolicySY0304091503.pdf










 
Date: Tue, 11 May 2010 16:08:59 -0400 
From: "Allen Nitschelm"  
Subject: Having Steve Ledoux at SC Exec Sessions 
To: ssmcmanus@rcn.com,"Xuan Kong" <xuankongsc@gmail.com>,"Sharon Smith McManus" 
<smcmanus@mail.ab.mec.edu> 
Cc: <manager@acton-ma.gov>,smills@mail.ab.mec.edu,aps_school_committee@mail.ab.mec.edu 
 
 
 
Hi Xuan and Sharon, 
  
It has come to my attention that Steve Ledoux, our Town Manager, has not been attending the school 
committee meetings held in executive session to discuss the union contracts. 
  
My reading of state law indicates that he serves as a "member" of the School Committee during these 
meetings, and as such, he should be invited to attend and fully participate. If he has not been so invited, 
the validity of the meetings are questionable in my mind. 
  
He is not required to serve on the subcommittee unless appointed by the School Committee, so this just 
concerns meetings held by the entire School Committee. 
  
As you know, and as was explained at Town Meeting, the municipal side has taken the position of a "zero 
percent increase" in total cost for new union contracts. As a member of the public, I would hope that this 
would be the outcome on the school side, and Mr. Ledoux's presence, participation, and vote at all School 
Committee meetings is important for this reason alone (but I am sure Mr. Ledoux would have other things 
to contribute as well.) 
  
Thanks, 
  
Allen Nitschelm 
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From:         Rodman, Carol J.   
> Sent: Thursday, May 20, 2010 11:11 AM 
> To:   'jochinitz@mail.ab.mec.edu'; 'mailto:mcoppolino@mail.ab.mec.edu'; 
> 'mailto:xkong@mail.ab.mec.edu'; 'mailto:tlindgren@mail.ab.mec.edu'; 
> 'mailto:smcmanus@mail.ab.mec.edu'; 'mailto:jpetersen@mail.ab.mec.edu'; 
> 'mailto:bbieber@mail.ab.mec.edu'; 'mailto:mneyland@mail.ab.mec.edu'; 
> 'mailto:bsabot@mail.ab.mec.edu' 
> Subject:      School Budget Courage and Decisions 
>  
> Dear Mr. Chinitz and Members of the School Committee, 
>  
> As a resident of Acton and as a product of a public school system in a suburb 
> of New York quite similar to Acton demographically and economically, I feel it 
> is time for me to offer an opinion. I hope that members of the School 
> Committee will understand it is from concern that I do so. As all School 
> Committee members and Selectmen know, the economic situation all over our 
> region, and much of the country, is still quite difficult for many. There are 
> large numbers of underemployed and unemployed people, forcing families to cut way back on necessities 
just to hold on. I work in Boston where many have lost homes, apartments, jobs, a way of life and their 
security now and into the future.  
>  
> We in Acton who are still working and able to meet our financial obligations 
> are fortunate. I am deeply concerned about Acton's ability to meet its 
> obligations to residents in a responsible manner. Without some restraint in 
> school budgeting and control of costs for the town and schools, now and in the 
> next several years, we will lose our ability to remain an attractive and 
> affordable community for many. The employees of many private and public 
> employers, in cities and suburbs around us and throughout the country, have 
> made sacrifices in town and city budgets, and their school budgets, including 
> no salary increases, cutbacks on health care costs the school and town carry, 
> and suspension of other benefits and perks. These measures have been taken 
> last year and this year to help their communities and employers cope with 
> financial difficulty and remain viable and competitive. Many employee groups 
> around this region have agreed to no pay increases at all. Some have willingly 
> taken paycuts so that their fellow colleagues are not laid off. Recently (last 
> week I believe), the New York Times featured a story about school employee 
> groups in suburban New York that agreed to some "hold the line" strategies so 
> that jobs would not be lost. 
>  
> I believe that it is time for the Acton School Committee and the Acton 
> teachers to jointly pursue multiple cost-cutting measures. This will have the 
> support of the large majority of residents who understand the need right now 
> to do so. It is time for us to hold expenses down wherever we can as a 
> community, to preserve our affordability and attractiveness. It is time to 
> collaborate as one pro-active group of teachers, residents and elected 
> officials with a realistic understanding of what can work successfully in this 
> depleted economic environment. Mr. Chinitz, I urge you as the Chair, and the 
> School Committee members and the teachers to focus together on a reduced 
> school budget, to agree to no salary increases or retirement awards for the 
> next year, and only limited (2%) increases after that, when certain economic 
> thresholds are met. Being economically responsible is something most of us 
> understand. Having the courage and will to act in this manner is true leadership. 
>  
> Sincerely, 
> Carol Rodman 
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From: krisdurand 
Date: Fri, May 21, 2010 at 12:05 PM 
Subject: thoughts 
To: XuanKongSC@gmail.com, apsc@acton-ma.gov
Cc: jchinitz@gmail.com
 
 
To Whom It May Concern: 
 
  
 
I just received an email from Amy Hedison that was written by Mr. Jonathon Chinitz.  I want to start by 
saying that I know Mr. Chinitz personally and I like and respect him and appreciate all that he has done 
and continues to do for our schools.   
 
  
 
Having said that, I felt I needed to write to say that I am a parent of 4 children in the AB school system 
and that I fully support the schools and teachers in many ways.  I do not, however, think that it is prudent 
to go down the path of not looking into some fiscal responsibility.  I am a registered nurse and it has been 
many years since I have had the generous healthcare and pension benefits offered to our teachers. 
Likewise  my husband is in the private sector and he has experienced a significant decrease in benefits 
(with a parallel increase in our portion of pay towards healthcare) over his 25 year career. In addition, 
there have been many years without pay increases and both of us have actually suffered pay decreases 
over the last several years.  I do not appreciate being lumped into the AVG group (I have never been a 
member of this group although I think they do share some necessary points of view on town issues) or 
someone who doesn’t support teachers because I have these views.  I think it is fair to say that Mr. Chinitz 
is doing precisely to the school families what he is accusing the AVG group of doing in favor of their 
cause. By writing a letter with the tone of the one I received, I think it makes lots of folks afraid to stand 
up for their views in favor of reviewing the teacher salaries etc.  I just want to be clear that there are a 
number of supportive families with school aged children who just think it is high time to review spending 
for teacher’s salaries and benefits.  This does not make us unsupportive of the teachers or the Acton 
schools.  It is business and it affects all of us as we will undoubtedly be looking at proposition 2 ½ 
overrides in the future.  There needs to be a check and balance of teacher salaries, healthcare, pensions 
and other perks similar to the private sector.  Although it has been an unpopular decision at many work 
places to decrease these benefits, it has been a necessary and fiscally responsible one.  I feel that without 
this difficult assessment the cost of education to our children will be unsustainable.   
 
  
 
Thank you for listening and Jonathon, thank you for all of your work for the schools.   I really do 
appreciate it even if we don’t always agree 100%! 
 
  
Sincerely, 
Kristen Durand 
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From: Celeste &Darryl Butler  
Date: Thu, May 20, 2010 at 9:43 AM 
Subject: net zero 
To: XuanKongSC@gmail.com, apsc@acton-ma.gov
 
Please hold the teachers contract to net zero.  We can't afford any increases.  We are not getting any in the 
private sector.  Our property taxes are way too high the increases must stop. 
 
Thank you 
 
Darryl Butler 
 
 

From: Celeste &Darryl Butler  
Date: Thu, May 20, 2010 at 9:56 AM 
Subject: teachers contract 
To: XuanKongSC@gmail.com, Xuan Kong <xkong@mail.ab.mec.edu> 
 
Please vote to limit the teachers contract to a net zero terms.  I believe the citizens of Acton have been 
overly generous with the teachers for many years and it is time that the teachers show us, the taxpayers, 
respect.  
 
Than you 
 
Darryl Butler 
 
 
 

From: Donald Lane  
Date: Thu, May 20, 2010 at 10:25 AM 
Subject: School Budget 
To: XuanKongSC@gmail.com, jochinitz@mail.ab.mec.edu, mcoppolino@mail.ab.mec.edu, Xuan Kong 
<xkong@mail.ab.mec.edu>, tlindgren@mail.ab.mec.edu, jpetersen@mail.ab.mec.edu, apsc@acton-ma.gov
Cc: Clint Seward  
 
 
Dear School Committee members, 
 
Over the past 15 years that I have lived in town, our schools have   
been funded at a level with few limitations.  This has occurred during   
a period of general economic growth and has allowed our children to   
have the best resources available for learning.  As the recent   
financial events in Europe along with our own mounting federal budget   
deficits point out, there has to be an end to unrestricted spending.    
As federal and state budgets get tighter and taxes go up, there will   
be fewer funds available for local municipalities and increases in   
local taxes will be increasingly burdensome on local residents.  For   
this reason I implore you to hold the line on the school budget for   
the next three years.  Doing so, will not reduce the quality of the   
education our children receive and will allow the town to minimize tax   
increases during these difficult economic times.  This is especially   
important for those residents that are operating on fixed incomes. 
 
Thank you for your consideration, 
 
Donald Lane 
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From: Ruth Pierson  
Date: Thu, May 20, 2010 at 2:34 PM 
Subject: contracts 
To: XuanKongSC@gmail.com, apsc@acton-ma.gov
 
 
I agree with a net-zero increase during the contract period. 
  
Ruth 
Acton resident for 46 years. 
 
 
 
 
 
From: DONALD DEMBSEY  
Date: Thu, May 20, 2010 at 2:51 PM 
Subject: School Committee Negotiations with the Teachers Unions 
To: XuanKongSC@gmail.com, apsc@acton-ma.gov, manager@acton-ma.gov
Cc: Seward Clint  
 
Committee Members, 
 
 
I think that it is wise for you to be looking for community input as you negotiation with the teachers.  I 
hope that you would  favor a "zero percent overall increase" in compensation.  If the unions will not join 
you and refuse to accept this principle, I urge you to not settle for anything less. If his means the new fiscal 
year starts without a new contract in placed, so be it.  The town will welcome this result. 
 
 
Donald A. Dembsey  
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From: Alex Horovitz  
Date: Thu, May 20, 2010 at 4:52 PM 
Subject: Spending Priorities in the current economy 
To: XuanKongSC@gmail.com, apsc@acton-ma.gov, abrsc@acton-ma.gov
 
Dear Members of Our School Committees. 
 
Making difficult decisions has become the new mantra for school committees and politicians facing down 
enormous budget shortfalls in the wake of the recession, and more specifically, the housing collapse. Some 
communities are laying off teachers, increasing class sizes and cutting teacher pay to close funding gaps, 
which appears to be a new rite of spring. Here in Acton, I expect the drumbeat for such action is on the rise. 
 
Maintaining the quality of education with the corresponding commitment to spending isn’t easy, especially 
when there’s a national backlash against big government and tea partiers dominate headlines. But what if 
school spending improves the economy? What if increased spending on schools actually led to an increase 
in property values, which lured businesses and generated jobs? 
 
There is a proverbial mountain of research which shows a direct correlation between housing prices and the 
quality of schools. In practice, it’s a theory as old as the popular real estate maxim — location, location, 
location — which really translates to houses in neighborhoods with little crime and good schools. Thomas 
A. Downes, a professor of economics at Tufts University has found that putting more money into schools is 
highly correlated with higher property values. According to his research property values are higher in 
school districts where spending was higher.  
 
So is the inverse true? If one school district cuts spending while the others maintain or increase spending, 
will property values fall? Controlling for other factors, research suggests this to be the case. 
 
The lesson? In this economic environment, a strong case can be made for increased spending on schools. In 
the wake of a recession, it appears to be one of the surest ways to stimulate the economy both locally and 
nationally. The school district that does it first, for a sustained period of time, will reap the rewards of a 
more robust housing market. 
 
Whether it’s politically realistic is another matter. These days many people don’t seem to trust government 
to do much of anything. How do you advocate for increased budgets when the voters are skeptical that 
you’re spending money efficiently to begin with?  
 
I think that starts with leadership. 
 
I urge the school committee to continue our investment in education. Please make wise choices and 
recommendations. Please make sure that when you look at how to build on our tradition of excellence. Do 
not shy away from wise increases in expenditures just because a few of the Acton residents with shorter 
long term horizons urge you to do so. 
 
Even the local critics of our educational spending policies would have a hard time arguing that they have 
not benefited directly from Acton's wise investment in education over the years in the form of their own 
personal local real estate investments.  
 
Thank You, 
 
Alex Horovitz 
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From: Kimberly Hurwitz  
Date: Thu, May 20, 2010 at 8:48 PM 
Subject: Negotiations for Teachers contracts 
To: XuanKongSC@gmail.com, apsc@acton-ma.gov, abrsc@acton-ma.gov
 
 
To The Members of Both School Committees: 
 
As a parent of children in the Acton Public Schools and as a concerned  
citizen, I would like to let you know of my opinion concerning the  
current teacher contract negotiations. 
 
It is my firm belief that the teachers are the cornerstone of our  
much-lauded public school system and that they should be given fair  
treatment and justified respect as these negotiations move forward. 
 
Of course, I am cognizant of and sensitive to the current economic  
climate, but part of Acton's success as a town rests firmly on our  
schools.  It is essential that the teachers and school boards find  
common ground, where concessions are given on both sides and a climate  
of conciliation is maintained. 
To approach these meetings with essentially a "we won't negotiate"  
stance -- using a zero increase model -- is offensive at best. We have  
worked hard over many years to hire and keep some of the best teachers  
in the state.  It would be a supreme waste to have many of them leave in  
the face of, or feel future resentment as a result of  ill-willed,  
disrespectful bargaining.  I have read with concern some of the comments  
that have been directed at individual teachers at school committee  
meetings lately, and if this is any indication of future interactions, I  
will be very dismayed. 
 
I am sure that any negotiations that are conducted using the platform of  
a very vocal minority (a minority that votes against almost ANY kind of  
spending in tough times, but also in GOOD times), would be extremely  
short-sighted.  
 
We need to continue to support and improve our school system, in order  
to keep the town the vibrant and thriving community that it is.  Any  
other option is completely unacceptable. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Kimberly E.B. Hurwitz 
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From: Mary Evans  
Date: Fri, May 21, 2010 at 2:00 PM 
Subject: school budget 
To: XuanKongSC@gmail.com, abrsc@acton-ma.gov
 
 
Hello, 
 
 
I am writing to ensure that the school committe and the finance committee work together to come up with a 
budget that is fair and appropriate for children in the town, in this day and age.   
As a professional in Early Intervention, I understand both sides of the story.  I see the children who are 
coming into Acton on educational plans, I understand the percentage of the budget these students require to 
address their needs. By addressing their needs we are saving hundreds of thousands of dollars in out of 
district costs.  By having a strong school system we are improving the value of our town, and building a 
bright future for all. 
Sincerely, 
 
Mary Evans 
 
 
 
 
From: charles seward  
Date: Sat, May 22, 2010 at 10:10 AM 
Subject:  
To: XuanKongSC@gmail.com, apsc@acton-ma.gov
 
 
HOLD THE LINE ON TEACHER'S PAY AND BENEFITS! 
  
bev and charlie seward 
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From: Saumil Merchant  
Date: Sun, May 23, 2010 at 9:02 PM 
Subject: re: Teachers' contract 
To: XuanKongSC@gmail.com, abrsc@acton-ma.gov
Cc: apsc@acton-ma.gov
 
 
Dear School Committee members, 
 
 
We are writing to let you know how disturbing we find the news of the teachers' contract going to 
mediation. We hope you will be able to resolve this problem as quickly and equitably as possible.  
 
 
Our teachers are one of the greatest resources in this town; we personally have been impressed year in and 
year out with the quality of the education our children are getting, and, in fact, the Acton schools' reputation 
was the primary reason we moved to Acton 18 years ago. 
 
 
While we understand that economic times are hard, please remember that it is in everybody's best interest 
to keep our school system an attractive place for our teachers to work. Lower pay, higher teacher-student 
ratios, and the unfortunate incidences of the past year leaving our teachers feeling disrespected are taking 
their toll. There is a temptation in today's economic climate to cut budgets, and the school budgets in Acton 
are no exception. However, zero-percent pay raises for teachers and holding the line on school contracts 
would be the wrong thing to do. Investing in our schools has many benefits, both short term and long term, 
including creation of jobs, improved real estate values, making Acton more attractive to families and 
business, and creating better opportunities for our young graduates.  
 
 
Although our own children will graduate soon, we very strongly feel that it is a moral duty and 
responsibility that we do our best to keep up the high academic standards and reputation of the Acton 
Public Schools. Therefore, we respectively request that you resolve this teacher dispute honorably, fairly, 
and expeditiously. 
 
 
Sincerely yours, 
 
 
Linda and Saumil Merchant 
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From: Kimberly McCormick  
Date: Tue, May 25, 2010 at 11:33 PM 
Subject: Acton Public Schools 
To: XuanKongSC@gmail.com, apsc@acton-ma.gov
 
School Committee Members, 
 
Thank you all for your dedication to Acton Public Schools. The passion and enthusiasm that each member 
brings to the meetings and the meeting prep is true testament of your support for a successful school 
system. As you debate the current issues and strive for a plan that builds on the present and keeps the future 
in mind, please consider these thoughts: 
 
- One reason my family moved to Acton from a neighboring district is because we felt the educational 
approach was forward thinking, responsible, flexible, and had high standards. These are qualities that we 
feel lure outstanding staff and resonate with our vision of a great school system. 
 
- More than anything, we want our children to graduate from A/B respecting the educational process, 
understanding the hard work success requires, knowing that organization leaders/teachers/coaches are 
approachable and supportive, and having the confidence to pursue their dreams. One of the many factors to 
achieve this is an environment wherein teachers are respected by parents and the administration, themselves 
are respectful of the administration and parents, given support and opportunities to improve, and held to a 
high standard of educational excellence. 
 
- We expect that the administration will also be approachable, take the time to hear our concerns, and help 
us navigate through what can sometimes be a confusing and frustrating educational road. 
 
- We expect that administrators and staff will have the ability to recognize errors/areas of improvement and 
have the confidence to find a solution and implement it quickly. 
 
- We value consistent, clear and truthful communication. 
 

- We expect that the school system will deliver on the perceived value of our investment in the 
community. The top 4 values:  
credible top-notch teaching staff that strive for continual improvement in their respective areas of 
focus,  
availability of and knowledge to use technology as it may pertain to functioning in the world,  
tools and environments that support effective learning for many varieties of learning styles, 

a safe, accepting, and welcoming environment exhibited by administration, staff, and expected of all 
students 
 
 
 
We hope that both parties in this negotiation will consider not only the above thoughts and the district's 
goals, but also the available resources. Successful entities become so by creating partnerships that only 
when each party gives does each party receive - yielding a sustainable future. I am confident that through 
your creative thinking and leadership citizens of Acton will continue to be proud of our "Blue Ribbon" 
schools and the supportive learning environment we provide for our children. 
 
 
Thank you, 
 

- Kimberly McCormick (PTO Chair, Merriam) and Shawn Ohler 
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Hello All -- 
  
I sent the letter below with respect to all town and school union contracts.  Since then, I have read in the 
Beacon that a small union within the Police Department has agreed to a significant reduction in their health 
benefits and a reasonable increase in wages.  It was a tiny article buried on page 6 or thereabouts;  I thought 
it should have been page 1 above the fold!  I hoped then, and still do, that their willingness to negotiate and 
the town's willingness to press for cost savings would set a precedent to be followed by the other unions 
and the school committees. 
  
In addition to pushing for significant savings in health insurance costs, I would also like to see a freeze in 
the pay schedules.  Many would still receive time-in-grade raises.  Additionally, I hope the town does not 
allow any union to negotiate for large bonuses for the more senior employees, which are designed to 
artificially bump their "high-3" and put additional strain on the pension funds.  Pensions should be based on 
average salary over a longer period of time (exclusive of bonuses) or actual contributions. 
  
Over time, I would hope the town and school leaders are working hard to modernize the compensation and 
benefits of our public employees.  This means high-deductible health insurance plans and defined-
contribution retirement systems.  There is no reason why I, the taxpayer, should bear market risk for both 
my own retirement savings and the public pension funds.  Once these systems are in place, they should be 
mandatory.  And they should apply to all employees, not just new ones.  It drives me nuts when it is 
suggested that only future employees or retirees should pay for the fixes, while the present retirees and 
employees get extraordinary rates of return on their pension contributions and overly generous health 
benefits. 
  
I find it unbelievable that residents are not allowed to see the proposed contracts until after they've been 
voted on.  I hope to be pleasantly surprised by the outcome. 
  
Sincerely, 
Corinne Hogseth 
  
----- Original Message -----  
From: Corinne Hogseth  
To: ALG@acton-ma.gov  
Cc: Clint@ActonForum.com  
Sent: Friday, October 30, 2009 9:58 PM 
Subject: Collective Bargaining Contracts/Acton Budgets 
 
Hello, 
  
As all collective bargaining agreements are being negotiated at one time, I hope the town and schools will 
not let an opportunity to reduce health insurance expenses slip by.  It's my belief that employees should pay 
at least 25 - 30% of the total premium and significant co-pays to keep costs to the taxpayer down.  Better 
yet, do what my husband's employer has done -- offer high deductible health insurance.  This has cut our 
family's health care costs (insurance + out-of-pocket) by thousands of dollars per year since we switched to 
this option.  And if it's saving us money, it's obviously saving the employer money -- in our case, the U.S. 
government (aka taxpayers).   
  
Public employee health insurance should cost more than what is typically offered by the private sector.  
Taxpayers should not be paying health insurance expenses for teachers who have an alternative source of 
insurance -- their spouse.  Premiums should be raised to the point where most would opt to take their 
spouse's plan.  Taxpayers could save twice -- first, by cutting the amount we pay for health premiums, and 
second, by probably reducing the number of public employees who would choose to remain insured under 
the plans paid for by taxpayers. 
  
Sincerely,  
 Corinne Hogsewth 
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AN OPEN LETTER TO THE ACTON AND ACTON/BOXBOROUGH SCHOOL COMMITTEES 
May 21, 2010 
 
 
A decade ago I ran for a position on the school committee on the supposedly untenable slogan of "fully 
funded schools."  At the time I called for restoration of services that had been cut in the years before, for 
100% compliance with class size guidelines and for a reinvestment in our schools including increasing 
teacher salaries as well as cutting the number of classes taught by teachers at the region from 5 to 4.  When 
asked by citizens and the Beacon how I would fund this, I didn't flinch, I called for an increase in taxes, 
including an override of "Proposition 2 1/2"   There ain't no such thing as a free lunch. And that cuts both 
ways: there ain't no such thing as a harmless cut in service.   
 
 
Four people were contending for two seats in that election.  I came in first, as I remember, with a 
resounding affirmation of fully funding education even if it meant higher taxes. .  While many things have 
changed since then, the two most prominent, in my opinion are the effectiveness of the lobbying of those 
who would cut funding and services and the consequent timidity of the board in advocating for the short 
and long-term needs of the system. This has resulted in death by a thousand tiny cuts, and reduction by 
attrition.  
 
 
On a personal note, the changes in the economy have hit my family hard, and we've had to make very 
difficult decisions, every day.  Throughout we have put fully funding public education among our top 
priorities, and have voted accordingly even when we had no children in the system.  This is not altruistic, in 
tough times our biggest and most reliable investment is in the value of our house, and nothing drives that 
value as directly as the perceived quality of our schools.   
 
 
It is my experience that those who advocate for cuts do so because they are reinforced in the imperative to 
save costs every day, but many of us who advocate investment in education are moved to action only when 
the crisis is evident; often after a vote is lost or significant cuts have already been put in place.   
 
 
Please take the time to reach out beyond the vocal minority; talk with a wide swath of the town and pose 
meaningful questions that offer distinct value choices. I believe you will find that a clear description of 
needs and costs will be endorsed by a significant majority. 
 
 
Thank you for your time. 
 
 
Jesse Liberty 
Former member and Chair Acton School Committee 
Former member Acton Finance Committee 
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May 25, 2010 
  
Dear Board members: 
  
As you know, fiscal sustainability has been one of my major concerns over the past few years. 
  
I watched the recent School Committee meeting where School Superintendent Mills talked about other 
districts having large layoffs. We know many other towns are experiencing hard times. In today's 
Boston.com, there is a story about teachers in Quincy foregoing their scheduled COLA raises next year to 
save jobs (but they are keeping their steps.) 
  
In Acton, we had some good fortune in higher Chapter 70 payments a few years ago and the discovery of 
the availability of the NESWC funds. Because of that, we've had the luxury of being able to use reserves of 
about $2 million per year to make ends meet. And yet our reserves have been OK. The balance isn't 
dropping too low, too quickly. 
  
Why is that?
  
From what I can tell, it was because of quick action by our town and school administrators to reduce 
spending. That was a good job. Significant money was saved which flowed to reserves. But it was plugging 
a leaking hole, not fixing the problem. 
  
Those savings should be classified as "one-time" savings. In other words, that trick won't work again. 
The underlying structural deficit still exists. 
  
Why? Because if we cut back on capital spending, or reduce supplies, or temporarily stop filling job 
vacancies, we achieve savings during that fiscal year only. The reduction in the budget gives one-time 
relief. 
  
But there is the likelihood that the steps taken this year are not sustainable either, and we could be faced 
with maintenance and capital costs that must rise dramatically and unexpectedly, in addition to other costs 
(like health costs and labor costs) also going up. We could be looking at significant, unexpected deficits 
over the next few years that are compounded by deferring these costs. 
  
This will happen as we start to unfreeze hiring, as costs for supplies start to rise, as capital projects can no 
longer be deferred. We have already seen some new staff being hired or new positions created.  
  
The bottom line is that we are literally in the eye of the storm. We have not permanently escaped what is 
happening all around us. And, of course, neither have many residents in Acton, who have seen their wages 
decrease, bonuses cancelled, health insurance costs rising, home values falling, and retirement funds 
dwindling. 
  
I don't know if holding our labor costs level for the next three years is going to be enough. Energy costs, 
healthcare costs, and deferred maintenance may all come to bear in the coming few years. Maybe there will 
be an unexpected emergency. We also cannot expect an increase in state aid, and it may actually drop. 
  
But it is a reasonable step with all this uncertainty to ask our employees to take no increases into the 
foreseeable future. This year, there were raises across the board for our teachers of several percent, plus 
steps and bonuses and such. This is because we are paying under a contract extended two years ago. The 
ERI alone for teachers is estimated at over $1 million next year. 
  
I would like to urge the schools to follow the town's lead in having the overall compensation line-items be 
flat for the next 3 years. How you get there will vary, I am sure, by the particulars of each union, but it is 
very important to hold the line. I am very concerned that, like the state, we will spend down our reserve 
funds, have a massive deficit, and be forced to ask voters to approve an override "or else." Not only is the 
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outcome uncertain of such a vote, but I simply don't think a lot of our citizens could afford to stay in Acton 
(or Massachusetts) with such increases in the coming years. 
  
Thanks for your service to the town, 
  
Allen Nitschelm 
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To: Stephen Mills 
 
cc: Brian Dempsey 
 
From: Alixe Callen 
 
Date: May 10, 2010 
 
Subject: Donation to Science Team 
 
 
Shenitech, LLC has donated $500 toward the Science Team’s expenses to compete at the 
National Science Olympiad in May. 
 
Please accept this very generous donation.   
 
Thank you. 
 
The donation will be deposited in Fund 3305 – SH Gifts. 
 
 



To: Stephen Mills 
From: Larry Dorey 
Re: Discipline Report for  
Date:6/1/2010  
 
 
 
 
 
There were 53 discipline referrals to the administration during the month of May. This 
total is up from 21 last year. 18 students were suspended this month, while 2 students 
were suspended during May, 2009. 
 
 
 

Suspensions 
 
Infraction 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010
Abusive/Obscene Language
Alcohol Use/Related Use 1 4
Disrespectful Behavior 2
Disruptive/Uncooperative Behavior 1 2
Drug Paraphernalia 1
Drug Possession 1
Fighting 3 1
Harassment 3
Insubordination 1
Leaving School Grounds 2
Physical Aggression 2 1
Stealing 1
Truancy Issues 1 1 8
Total 4 2 10 2 18  
 
 
 
 
 
A list of all infractions for the month of May appears on the backside of this page. 
 
 
 
c: Alixe Callen 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

Other Infractions 
 

 
Infraction 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010
Abusive/Obscene Language 1
Academic Integrity 2
Alcohol use/Related use 1 4
Bus Discipline Issue 1 4
Computer use Violation 1 1 4
Disrespectful 1 2 3 3
Disruptive/Uncooperative Behavior 5 5 5 2 7
Drug Paraphernalia 1
Drug Possession 1
Fighting 3 1
Forgery 1 1
Harassment 2 4
Leaving School Grounds 2 1 17 3 11
Non Compliance w/school rules 4 2
Other 3 2 1 3
Out of School Issue 2
Physical Aggression 2 3
Smoking on School Grounds 1
Stealing 1
Teasing 1
Truancy 1 6 1
Vandalism
Total 20 11 42 21 53
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6/15/10  

 
ELL STUDENT POPULATION 

Acton-Boxborough Regional School District 
May 1, 2010 

 
Category Final Total as of 

4/1/2010 
Additions Subtractions Current Total as 

of 5/1/2010 
RJG JHS 
 

10 0 0 10 

ABRHS 
 
 

12 0 0 12 

ABRSD TOTALS 22 0 0 22 
 

 









Great News from Maria Anthony, Dianne Telicki, and Liz 
Mackay 
 
The Robert Creeley Foundation, English Department, and Visual Art 
Department were recently informed that the A.B.R.H.S. 2010 
Broadside was recently purchased for permanent exhibition in the 
Woodberry Poetry Room, Lamont Library, Harvard University.  
CONGRATULATIONS to Kathleen Cheng whose artwork illustrates Gary 
Snyder's poem "Siberian Outpost," and congratulations to all the 
students who participated in the collaboration between 
departments; the final broadside is a result of wonderful teamwork 
and learning that happened between Mrs. Telicki's and Mrs. 
Anthony's ninth grade classes and Ms. Mackay's Junior/Senior 
portfolio classes.  The project results in a poster incorporating art 
and poetry that is sold by the foundation for fundraising purposes, 
so students not only learned about art and poetry but also provided 
benefit to a community organization. 













APS/AB School Districts Superintendent Evaluation 2009-2010

Numerical Rating Summary
median (Hi - Lo)

1=Most Favorable Rating
4=Least Favorable Rating

1.   GOALS AND OBJECTIVES
1.1  Develops in cooperation with the School 
Committees and school staff the mission, vision, short 
and long term goals and objectives of the school 
systems.
a. Elicits ideas and contributions from all pertinent groups 1 (1 - 2)
b. Supports the mission and vision statement with actions 
and decisions

1 (1 - 2)

c. Recommends clearly defined annual goals and 
objectives for the school systems consistent with the 
mission and vision

1 (1 - 2)

d. Leads the system in developing plans consistent with 
annual goals and objectives

2 (1 - 2)

2.   SYSTEM OPERATION
2.1   Manages all departments of the school systems 
consistent with the School Committees’ policies and 
state and federal law.
a. Administers the schools in accordance with state and 
federal laws, and with the regulations of the 
Commonwealth’s Board of Education

1 (1 - 2)

b. Interprets, supports, and executes the intent of all school 
committee policies

1 (1 - 2)

c. Reviews with school principals the role of school 
councils and relevant activities

2 (1 - 2)

2.2  Takes such action as is necessary to carry out the 
daily operation of the schools, which in the judgment of 
the Superintendent is in the best interest of the school 
systems.
a. Demonstrates good judgment by making decisions based 
on the best interests of the educational systems

1 (1 - 2)

b. Exhibits the necessary energy to meet the 
responsibilities of the position

1 (1 - 2)

c. Maintains high standards of ethics, honesty and integrity 
in personal and professional matters

1 (1 - 1)

2.3  Participates in personnel negotiations or delegates 
same, while maintaining strong oversight capacity as 
the representative of the School Committees 1 (1 - 2)

2.4  Participates in personnel grievance and arbitration 
procedures as needed

1.5 (1 - 2)

Function Area
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APS/AB School Districts Superintendent Evaluation 2009-2010

Numerical Rating Summary
median (Hi - Lo)

1=Most Favorable Rating
4=Least Favorable Rating

Function Area

2.5  Directs studies of site and building needs and 
makes recommendations to the School Committees for 
meeting those needs
a. Provides updated evaluations of the physical plant 
integrated with long-range capital needs

2 (1 - 2)

2.6  Directs the preparation of an annual budget 
showing the estimated needs for ensuing fiscal year and 
then recommends appropriations for approval by the 
School Committees.

1.5 (1 - 3)

2.7  Develops a five-year budget projection of needs 
which accounts for changes in student population
a. Coordinates preparation of annual budgets that are 
aligned with educational goals

1 (1 - 2)

b. Presents the budgets in a manner that promotes 
understanding by the School Committees

1 (1 - 3)

c. With the School Committees, presents the budgets to the 
school community, the town governments, and the public 
in a manner that promotes understanding 

1.5 (1 - 3)

d. Implements effective budget forecasting, accounting and 
control systems

1 (1 - 3)

e. Provides creative management of available resources 1 (1 - 1)

2.8  Selects certain teachers for special assignments in 
connection with the production of curriculum 
materials, professional development, studies of school 
systems needs or any other work of a special nature 
which contributes to the improvement of the school 
systems.

1 (1 - 2)

2.9  Hires personnel consistent with program and 
budget guidelines.

1 (1 - 2)

2.10 Prepares, in cooperation with the School 
Committee chairpersons, the agendas for the School 
Committee meetings.

2 (1 - 2)

a. Establishes clear direction for School Committee 
meetings by providing agendas and support material that 
allow for balanced, reasoned policy formation and decision 
making

2 (1 - 2)

b. Provides the School Committees with pertinent and 
timely information

2 (1 - 2)

c. Maintains a professional working relationship with the 
School Committees and individual committee members 1 (1 - 2)
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APS/AB School Districts Superintendent Evaluation 2009-2010

Numerical Rating Summary
median (Hi - Lo)

1=Most Favorable Rating
4=Least Favorable Rating

Function Area

3.    POLICIES AND ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES
3.1  With the School Committees, initiates and guides 
development of policies for approval by the School 
Committees.

2 (1 - 2)

3.2  Develops and implements through associates and   
staff administrative procedures necessary to 
accomplish the School Committees’ policies.

1 (1 - 2)

3.3  Promptly completes and files all reports as 
required by law with the appropriate state agencies 
with the assistance of staff.

1 (1 - 2)

3.4  Develops and coordinates a process of continuous 
review of existing policies/procedures and makes 
appropriate recommendations.
a. Recommends new policies and/or policy revisions as 2 (1 - 2)
b. Offers professional advice to School Committees on 
items requiring School Committee action, with appropriate 
recommendations and options based on thorough study and 
analysis

1 (1 - 2)

c. Interprets, supports and implements School Committee 
policies and directives

1 (1 - 2)

4.   SUPERVISION AND EVALUATION
4.1  Supervises and evaluates the personnel reporting 
directly to him.
4.2  Oversees the implementation of the staff evaluation 
process for the district.
a. Develops and executes sound personnel procedures and 
practices

1 (1 - 2)

b. Encourages good staff morale and loyalty to the school 
systems. 

1.5 (1 - 3)

c. Approaches personnel decisions in a non-discriminatory 
manner.

1 (1 - 2)

d. Provides for a meaningful and balanced staff 
development and certification program that is available to 
all school district employees

1.5 (1 - 2)

4.3  Oversees the evaluation of school programs.  (0 - 0)
a. Assists the School Committees to monitor school system 
performance.

2 (1 - 2)
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APS/AB School Districts Superintendent Evaluation 2009-2010

Numerical Rating Summary
median (Hi - Lo)

1=Most Favorable Rating
4=Least Favorable Rating

Function Area

5.  SCHOOL-COMMUNITY RELATIONS
5.1  Plans and implements a school-community 
relations program.
a. Works cooperatively with local government leaders and 
other agencies of the towns through frequent meetings, 
exchanges of information and common planning

1 (1 - 2)

b. Maintains a community respect and support for the 
operation of the schools

1 (1 - 2)

c. Encourages community involvement in schools 1 (1 - 2)
d. Interacts with community groups 1 (1 - 2)
e. Presents a strong, positive attitude to build public 
support for the school system

1 (1 - 2)

f. Supports the creation of partnerships with the immediate 
and larger community

1 (1 - 2)

5.2  Meets regularly with parent groups.
a. Encourages parent support and involvement in the 1 (1 - 2)
b. Demonstrates ability to work well with individuals and 1 (1 - 2)
c. Involves parents and community in curriculum 
development and assessment when appropriate

2 (1 - 3)

d. Listens to parent concerns 1 (1 - 2)
5.3  Supplies information to the media.
a. Continues to refine and implement a plan for working 
with the news media.

2 (1 - 2)

5.4  Produces newsletters, uses Internet and other 
communications vehicles as needed.

1.5 (1 - 2)

5.5  Directs the preparation of an annual report to be 
completed for the Annual Town Meetings.

1 (1 - 2)

5.6  Participates in the activities of collaboratives 
(CASE, EDCO, etc.), which enhance school program.
a. Keeps abreast of the latest developments in the field of 
education through participation or attendance at meetings 
of key professional organizations

1 (1 - 2)

b. Advises the School Committees regarding opportunities 
for influence

1 (1 - 2)

6.  SPECIAL PROJECTS
6.1   Oversees the progress of the school building 2 (1 - 2)
6.2   Reports regularly on the status of these projects to 
the School Committees.

2 (1 - 2)
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Superintendent Evaluation  2009-2010  

Annual Evaluation of Stephen Mills, Superintendent 
Acton Public Schools and Acton-Boxborough Regional School District 

June 2010 
 

 
The APS and AB School Committees are very pleased with the performance of Dr. Stephen 
Mills as he completes his first year as superintendent of the Acton Public Schools and Acton-
Boxborough Regional School District.  This past year presented a number of challenges, 
including one of the most difficult budget cycles in many years. Steve’s leadership, creativity, 
transparency and common sense helped guide the Districts and resulted in completing the year 
on a successful note.  School Committee members feel fortunate to have had him onboard and 
part of the team.   
 
During his first months as superintendent, Steve conducted listening sessions with staff, parents, 
and community members to learn more about the strengths and priorities of the Acton and 
Boxborough learning communities.  The School Committees believe that these dialogs are 
valuable to the District leadership team to develop its vision for the schools and the communities. 
Steve also spent a significant amount of time in each school observing classrooms, students, and 
staff.  This has helped him come up to speed on our educational environment and has given staff 
the opportunity to get to know him better. 
 
Dr. Mills brought a new format for District goals with him from Worcester called SMART goals 
(Specific, Measurable, Attainable, Related to Student Outcome, Time-Bound).  He worked with 
his staff to develop six comprehensive goals and to document progress as the year went on.  
These goals were very well received by the Committees.  Steve has committed to use School 
Improvement Plans to help set District goals in the future.  The School Committees applaud this 
effort. 
 
The most challenging area this year has been dealing with significant cuts in state aid and other 
reductions in revenue due to the current economic climate.  Steve worked successfully with his 
administrative team, the School Committees, and the Acton Leadership Group (ALG) to 
recommend reductions in the AB budget in order to avoid an Acton Special Town Meeting.  He 
maintained a focus on current year spending and implemented additional cuts in both Districts to 
prepare for potential 9C cuts and to ensure the Districts end the year under budget.   
 
Developing FY11 budgets was equally challenging due to uncertainty regarding levels of state 
aid.  Steve worked with his leadership team, using a bottom up approach, to recommend budgets 
that were responsible and realistic.  They included comprehensive proposals that met spending 
targets and minimized the impact on students.  Early in the planning process, he publicized a 
prioritized list of cuts, including the best and worst case scenarios, which mitigated many 
concerns of staff, parents and the public. Steve’s succinct, transparent style allowed everyone to 
understand what would happen and who would be affected. 
 
Dr. Mills has established collaborative working relationships with municipal officials and boards 
in Acton and Boxborough which helped the schools achieve balanced budgets in both Districts.  
Steve advocated effectively for financial resources to protect essential educational services. His 
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Superintendent Evaluation  2009-2010  

ability to find creative solutions to our budget woes and to craft a budget that balanced the needs 
of the entire system was a commendable feat.  
 
During this year, the School Committees entered into negotiations with all three unions (AEA, 
AFSME and OSA).  Steve’s extensive experience with collective bargaining in previous 
positions has been very valuable and his wisdom and guidance has been appreciated by the 
School Committees. 
  
Over the course of the year, Dr. Mills evaluated current practices in the Districts and 
implemented some changes.  Several APS Committee members praised Steve’s creativity in 
addressing current needs regarding the addition of APS Assistant Principal positions within the 
budget constraints.  Recent re-organization of District-wide Information and Instruction 
Technology groups also demonstrated Steve’s ability to identify critical issues facing the 
Districts and to provide effective and timely solutions.  His sense of humor and ability to connect 
with people has contributed to successful resolution in many sensitive situations. 
 
As he enters his second year, a top priority for Steve will be to develop strong leadership teams.  
Integrating new team members while maintaining the current culture of excellence will be key to 
the continuing success of the school Districts.  Establishing a cohesive administrative team will 
be critical to deal successfully with the expected tough financial years ahead.  An operational 
priority should be the integration of all financial data for all personnel within the Finance 
Department to improve the visibility of the most important cost driver of the Districts. 
 
It is important for Steve to strengthen his role as the operational and educational leader in order 
to preserve staff morale during difficult times. Increasing the level of communication is 
particularly important as uncertain economic times are likely to continue for the next few years.  
Steve will need to maintain strong relationships between the school Districts and the 
communities of Acton and Boxborough.  It is essential to promote the schools’ visibility, 
strengthen our parent support groups and keep the community involved in everything that we do. 
 
Prior to starting as Superintendent, Dr. Mills agreed to contributing 25% to his health insurance 
premium matching the administrator’s contribution level. At the beginning of this year’s budget, 
Dr. Mills recommended that he should be given a zero increase in salary compensation for the 
2010-2011 school year.  This was gratefully accepted by the Committees.  It bears repeating that 
the zero percent increase was not an indication of Steve’s performance, but a reflection of his 
character as the leader of the Acton Pubic and Acton-Boxborough Regional School Districts in 
these difficult economic times.  The School Committees thank him for the positive example he 
set with this recommendation. 
 
In summary, Dr. Mills has demonstrated a high code of ethics, honesty and integrity and a 
commitment to improving the quality of education for Acton and Acton-Boxborough students.  
Dr. Mills has the full support of the Committees as he begins his second year as the leader of our 
school system. The Committees recognize his accomplishments and thank him for his efforts this 
past year.  The Committees look forward to working with Dr. Mills for many years to come. 
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